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Report to the Minister of Justice 

and Solicitor General 
Public Fatality Inquiry 

  
 

 

  
Fatality Inquiries Act 
 

WHEREAS a Public Inquiry was held at the Provincial Courthouse 

in the Town of Peace River , in the Province of Alberta, 
 (City, Town or Village)  (Name of City, Town, Village)  

on the 4th day of April , 2016 , (and by adjournment 
    year  

on the 5th, 6th and 7th day of April , 2016 ), 
    year  

before Claus K. Thietke , a Provincial Court Judge,  
  

into the death of Brent Miro Matkowski 47 
  (Name in Full) (Age) 

of Spirit River, Alberta and the following findings were made: 
 (Residence)  

Date and Time of Death: March 12, 2012 at 6:03pm 

Place: Peace River Correctional Centre 
    

 
 

Medical Cause of Death:  
(“cause of death” means the medical cause of death according to the International Statistical Classification of 
Diseases, Injuries and Causes of Death as last revised by the International Conference assembled for that purpose 
and published by the World Health Organization – Fatality Inquiries Act, Section 1(d)). 
 
Strangulation due to hanging as a consequence of suicidal ideation 

  Manner of Death:  
(“manner of death” means the mode or method of death whether natural, homicidal, suicidal, accidental, unclassifiable 
or undeterminable – Fatality Inquiries Act, Section 1(h)). 
 Suicidal 
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 Circumstances under which Death occurred: 
 
On March 12, 2012, Brent Matkowski took his own life, while incarcerated at the Peace River 
Correctional Centre.  Mr. Matkowski died as a result of strangulation, having fashioned a noose 
from torn strips of his bedding and attaching the ligature to the hinges of the bathroom door in his 
cell.  This tragedy has its roots in an incident that occurred years earlier. 
 
Mr. Matkowski was charged with sexual assault upon a male person.  The offence occurred on 
January 28, 2006.  In November 2007, Mr. Matkowski appeared in Provincial Court and entered a 
guilty plea to the charge.  The matter was adjourned to February 13, 2008 for sentencing and a 
presentence report was ordered by the court in the interim.   
 
On January 17, 2008, just one month before his scheduled sentencing, Mr. Matkowski was 
sentenced to 14 days intermittent jail on a previous charge of driving with more than 80 mgs of 
alcohol in his blood. 
 
So, as Mr. Matkowski was waiting to find out his sentence in the sexual assault charge, he 
served weekends in jail on the over .08 charge.  His first time in jail was to have a significant 
effect. 
 
Mr. Matkowski chose not to attend Provincial Court on February 13, 2008.  Whether his decision 
was made due to his recent incarceration is not known, but it is a reasonable conclusion, as Mr. 
Matkowski would later state that he was not going back to jail under any circumstances.  In the 
result, a warrant for his arrest was issued in early 2008. 
 
The warrant remained outstanding for four years.  It is not known why the warrant was not 
executed, as Mr. Matkowski lived in Spirit River for much, if not all, of that time.  There is no 
evidence that he was in hiding. 
 
In the early morning hours of March 6, 2012, Corporal Tarzwell (then Constable) was on a call 
involving a sudden death.  Corporal Tarzwell came upon a group of people walking together that 
included Mr. Matkowski, Mr. Haywood and Ms. Potter.  Corporal Tarzwell recognized Mr. 
Matkowski and knew that there was an outstanding warrant for his arrest.  However, Corporal 
Tarzwell was involved with the sudden death call and therefore told Mr. Matkowski to attend the 
detachment in the morning and they would deal with the warrant.  Mr. Matkowski agreed.  
Corporal Tarzwell left the scene to deal with the other matter and Mr. Matkowski continued on to 
his home. 
 
A very short time later, Corporal Tarzwell was advised that Mr. Haywood wanted to speak to the 
Corporal.  Corporal Tarzwell telephoned the number given and spoke to Mr. Haywood.  Mr.  
Haywood told the Corporal that he was worried that Mr. Matkowski was going to kill himself.  Mr. 
Haywood said that Mr. Matkowski said he would kill himself rather than go back to jail. 
 
Mr. Haywood placed the call on speaker phone, but Mr. Matkowski appeared to be intoxicated to 
the point that conversation was meaningless.  Corporal Tarzwell headed straight to the trailer. 
 
Upon arrival, Corporal Tarzwell was admitted by Mr. Haywood.  Mr. Haywood repeated his 
concerns and said that Mr. Matkowski had threatened to hang himself from a hook in the kitchen 
ceiling. 
 
Corporal Tarzwell had previously confirmed the existence of the outstanding warrant and he 
arrested Mr. Matkowski on the warrant.  Corporal Tarzwell then considered what to do with the 
information concerning Mr. Matkowski’s intention to take his own life. 
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In the end, Corporal Tarzwell came to the conclusion that Mr. Matkowski was not in any way a 
risk of killing himself.  In doing so, he testified that he took into account a number of factors. 
 
When the issue of suicide was raised in front of Mr. Matkowski, his attitude was one of 
disappointment and disbelief.  Mr. Matkowski disavowed any intention of killing himself.  He 
asked Mr. Haywood why he would think him possible of it.  Mr. Matkowski stated that he would 
not think of killing himself as he had his daughter to live for, a new girlfriend and his dogs.  
Corporal Tarzwell testified that Mr. Matkowski’s demeanor did not cause any concern; rather he 
seemed genuinely angry that Mr. Haywood would think him serious about taking his own life. 
 
Corporal Tarzwell testified he also took into account the fact that the method indicated by Mr. 
Haywood was impossible.  The hook pointed out by Mr. Haywood was clearly incapable of 
supporting anyone’s body weight.  It was a plant hook.  There was no indication of any actual 
steps taken as there was no rope or other material immediately apparent. 
 
The evidence on that point was not consistent.  Corporal Tarzwell testified that there wasn’t any 
rope attached to the hook, nor visible otherwise.  Mr. Haywood originally testified that Mr. 
Matkowski was looking for rope but did not find any.  He then agreed that Mr. Matkowski may 
have been looking for dog leashes and they were on the floor.  He then agreed that the leashes 
may have been attached to the hook.  He readily admitted that his memory on that point was not 
clear. 
 
Ms. Potter was asleep when the Corporal first came to the trailer, but woke up at that time.  Her 
evidence was that Mr. Matkowski had not said or done anything to suggest he wanted to kill 
himself.  She testified that Mr. Haywood showed her a dog leash hanging from a hook. 
 
Ms. Noble testified that she went to Mr. Matkowski’s home in the days after his arrest.  She saw a 
dog leash hanging from a plant hook in the ceiling, but it was in a completely different part of the 
trailer from the kitchen. 
 
I am satisfied that when Corporal Tarzwell attended the trailer there were no rope or leashes 
attached to the ceiling.  There was no reason for Corporal Tarzwell to ignore that evidence.  He 
wasn’t looking for a reason not to be concerned about the possibility of suicide.  Mr. Haywood 
had to be reminded of dog leashes and reminded they were hanging from a hook.  Ms. Potter 
had just awoken and only saw what Mr. Haywood pointed out to her.  Ms. Noble saw something 
different from the others.  Mr. Haywood and Ms. Potter had consumed alcohol that evening.  I 
accept Corporal Tarzwell’s testimony that there was no evidence of concrete steps of suicide 
taken by Mr. Matkowski. 
 
Corporal Tarzwell testified that he checked the police database (CPIC) prior to attending the 
trailer and there was no indication that Mr. Matkowski had presented as a suicide risk in the past. 
 
Corporal Tarzwell testified that Mr. Haywood’s information had been known to be suspect in the 
past.  That is, on more than one occasion Mr. Haywood had contacted the RCMP with 
information that later turned out to be incorrect or embellished and that Mr. Haywood’s apparent 
goal was to elevate his status with the RCMP. 
 
In summary, Corporal Tarzwell attended with concerns that Mr. Markowski was suicidal.  While 
Mr. Matkowski may well have said something about harming himself, there were no prior 
concerns in that regard, the complainant was known to exaggerate circumstances, there was no 
indication of any concrete steps taken, Mr. Matkoski did not appear suicidal, and finally, Mr. 
Matkowski was adamant that he had no intention whatsoever of harming himself.  He gave 
reasons why he would not consider self-harm. 
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Given all of the circumstances, I am satisfied that Corporal Tarzwell’s decision not to take steps 
in regard to possible self-harm by Mr. Matkowski was reasonable.  Noting self-harm as a concern 
has a significant effect upon a person in custody.  It can result in extremely intrusive and 
unwelcome consequences. Where there is an actual risk of self-harm; the unwelcome 
consequences are outweighed by the need for protection.  In cases of doubt, arguably the officer 
should err on the side of caution.  But not every mention of suicide will or should be taken as a  
serious, genuine intention of self-harm.  In these circumstances, the officer’s decision was 
reasonable and supported by the facts known to him. 
 
Mr. Matkowski was placed into cells at the local RCMP detachment.  On March 6 he was given 
into the custody of sheriffs who transported him to the RCMP cells in Grande Prairie.  He 
remained there on March 7, 2012. 
 
On March 8, 2012, Mr. Matkowski was taken to the Peace River Correctional Centre, where he 
would presumably remain until he obtained judicial interim release or dealt with his outstanding 
criminal matters.  At that time there remained the issue of sentencing for the sexual assault and 
likely a new charge of failing to appear. 
 
Mr. Matkowski arrived at PRCC on the morning of March 8, 2012 and in accordance with policy, 
underwent an intake procedure.  The purpose of the intake interview appears to be mental health 
screening.  In addition, someone must make a decision as to the placement within the institution 
and that falls to the intake officer. 
 
Mr. Matkowski was interviewed at approximately 1:30pm by a corrections officer.  A self-harm 
screening was completed.  Mr. Matkowski stated that he had never attempted suicide in the past 
and he was not considering suicide.  He denied any of the risk factors discussed with him.  Mr. 
Matkowski was place in administrative segregation.  His placement in isolation was not in any 
way due to mental health, but was based on the nature of his charges.  Individuals convicted of 
sexual assault can be at risk in the general population and so Mr. Matkowski was placed in 
segregation for his own protection. 
 
On March 9, 2012, Mr. Matkowski was again seen by the intake corrections officer.  At that time 
Mr. Matkowski appeared to be emotional and shaky.  He was making statements the officer 
considered unusual.  As a result, the corrections officer asked the staff psychologist to attend 
upon Mr. Matkowski. 
 
Ms. Whitmore met with Mr. Matkowski.  She believed Mr. Matkowski was suffering from the 
effects of alcohol withdrawal.  There is no doubt that the psychologist was correct.  Mr. 
Matkowski later admitted to extremely heavy daily consumption of alcohol prior to his arrest.  His 
symptoms were clearly those of someone in the throes of withdrawal.  Ms. Whitmore suggested 
that his condition be monitored. 
 
It was the institution’s policy that an inmate should undergo an initial medical assessment within a 
short time after admission.  Due to staffing shortages that did not occur in this case.  There is 
nothing in the evidence to suggest this failure contributed in any way to any negative 
consequences to Mr. Matkowski. 
 
In the evening of March 9, Mr. Matkowski was seen by a nurse for his medical admission 
assessment.  Mr. Matkowski spoke of a previous suicide attempt but stated that it was at age 17, 
some 30 years earlier.  He confirmed that he had seen a psychiatrist in the past.  He denied any 
current suicidal ideation.  Based on the information she had, the nurse was not concerned that 
Mr. Matkowski was intent on self-harm.  However, there was clear indication that Mr. Matkowski 
was suffering the early stages of alcohol withdrawal and she started him on the standard course 
of alcohol withdrawal drugs. 
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Mr. Matkowski continued to suffer from symptoms of alcohol withdrawal.  The next morning he 
was seen by Mr. Haupstein, a registered nurse with some experience as a psychiatric nurse.  Mr. 
Matkowski was disoriented in 3 spheres; person, place and time.  Mr. Matkowski was agitated 
and experiencing hallucinations.  The nurse was told that Mr. Matkowski’s actions were disruptive 
to other inmates.  Mr. Haupstein made the decision to move Mr. Matkowski, not because he was 
disruptive, but in order to monitor him more closely.  Mr. Haupstein was concerned enough with 
Mr. Matkowski’s separation from reality that he wanted Mr. Matkowski in a place where he could 
be more closely monitored by the medical staff.  As a result, Mr. Haupstein ordered Mr. 
Matkowski moved to isolation cell #2. 
 
Isolation cell #2 is a cell on the same floor as the medical facility.  It is a cell that is used for a 
wide spectrum of purposes.  When the centre is full, the cell might be used to host any inmate.  It 
is also used when segregation is needed.  That includes administrative segregation as well as 
disciplinary segregation.  It is also used when an inmate needs monitoring.  Finally it is used 
when it is necessary to protect an inmate from self-harm. 
 
Isolation cell #2 is a bare room.  There is no bed, ledges or any edges that might cause injury or 
be used to inflict self-harm. 
 
The cell has a bathroom, separated by a door which is normally kept locked.  The inmate must 
ask to use the facilities. 
 
The cell can be viewed through a window in the door.  There was also an observation window in 
one of the walls but it was difficult to see through the window and it was not generally used. 
 
The cell was monitored by a camera.  The camera operated continuously although it was not 
monitored continuously. 
 
If an inmate was a danger for self-harm, he would be dressed in special attire that was extremely 
difficult to tear.  His blanket would be made of the same material. 
 
Finally, the right to have personal items would depend on the reason for segregation in the 
isolation cell.  If the reason was punishment, no personal items were allowed.  If self-harm was 
the concern, allowed items would depend on the ability to use the item for self-harm. 
 
Mr. Matkowski was placed in isolation cell #2 because his disorientation was serious enough that 
he required a level of monitoring not available where he was first placed.  In addition to 
monitoring, isolation cell #2 would place him closer to the medical staff.  Self-harm was not 
indicated by anything and it was not a concern.  As such, Mr. Matkowski retained his normal 
prison clothing, had a normal sheet/blanket, a mattress and some personal effects.  In Mr. 
Matkowski’s case, it appeared that he had not been at the centre long enough to obtain any 
personal effects of significance, not having had access to the canteen. 
 
At some point on March 10, Ms. Noble, a friend, showed up at the centre wanting to visit with Mr. 
Matkowski.  She was denied a visit.  Given that Mr. Matkowski did not know who or where he 
was at the time, suffering the effects of alcohol withdrawal, it is hardly surprising that a visit was 
not allowed. 
 
By 4:20pm on March 10, Mr. Matkowski had improved.  He was no longer disoriented.  He 
remembered and confirmed his earlier hallucinations. 
 
In the evening, he was again disoriented as to time and place.  From the evidence at the inquiry, 
it would appear that hallucinations and disorientation are not uncommon with those individuals 
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experiencing severe alcohol withdrawal. 
 
On March 11, 2012, Mr. Matkowski was again aware of his surroundings.  He was tearful and 
suffering tremors but he denied any intention to commit any acts of self-harm. 
 
On March 12, 2012, Mr. Matkowski was clearly unhappy, but not in a manner that caused 
medical staff any concerns.  At 7:00am he was seen by the nurse on rounds and given his 
medication.  At 2:30pm he was seen by the nurse on rounds.  He was not disoriented.  When 
asked if he knew where he was he replied “in hell”.  Mr. Matkowski asked to be able to make a 
telephone call.  The corrections officer accompanying the nurse advised that he would advise the 
officer in charge of the request.  At 4:20pm, Mr. Matkowski was seen by the nurse on his rounds.  
Mr. Matkowski was oriented on all 3 spheres but was tearful.  Mr. Matkowski asked for a 
telephone call and was assured by the nurse that his request would be  be passed on to the 
officer in charge. 
 
Just a few minutes later, Mr. Matkowski had torn his bedding, fastened the hand fashioned rope 
to the hinges on the bathroom door and placed the noose around his neck.  This is known from 
the camera recording.  It was not seen by anyone at the time. 
 
In that regard, Isolation cell #2 was one of the cells that were continuously monitored by a 
security camera.  However, that camera was not constantly monitored unless there was a reason 
to do so.  In the case of Mr. Matkowski, he was subject to 15 minute video monitor checks. That 
is, while a camera is always on in the cell, the camera’s recording would only be checked every 
15 minutes.  The corrections officer in main control was tasked with checking the video monitor to 
ensure that Mr. Matkowski appeared not to be in distress and that there was nothing unusual that 
might require further investigation.  In addition, there were live checks every 30 minutes or so, in 
which a corrections officer would look into the cell to confirm that the inmate was alive and 
nothing required any action. 
 
The evidence shows that the required checks occurred, but unfortunately did not happen at the 
same time that Mr. Matkowski was fashioning the noose and rope that he would use to take his 
own life. 
 
At 5:01pm corrections officer Sanguin conducted a body check by looking through the window in 
the door.  Officer Sanguin saw Mr. Matkowski against the bathroom door.  It appeared that Mr. 
Matkowski was standing and as such, Officer Sanguin assumed that was evidence that Mr. 
Matkowski was alive.  A number of factors contributed to the incorrect assumption.  Lighting in 
the cell was low although there was evidence of a dimmer switch that could have increased 
visibility.  It was assumed that the cell was suicide proof.  The bathroom door hinges were 
chosen specifically because they were rounded which was supposed to make it impossible to 
anchor a rope.  Given all of that, it was not surprising that Officer Sanguin mistook Mr. 
Matkowski’s position to indicate that he was alive and well. 
 
Perhaps most importantly, Mr. Matkowski was not in isolation cell #2 on suicide watch.  Had he 
been, there would have been greater monitoring.  Mr. Matkowski spoke of suicide on March 6.  
Thereafter, he did not speak of it again.  Nor did he do a single thing that caused anyone to be 
concerned about his mental health in relation to self-harm.  Nothing while in Spirit River police 
cells.  Nothing in Grande Prairie police cells.  During his entire stay at the correctional centre he 
denied any thoughts of self-harm.  He did nothing that suggested he was considering self-harm.  
Officer Sanguin’s assumptions were reasonable in all of the circumstances. 
 
At 5:23 Officer Opfergelt checked on Mr. Matkowski.  She felt that his skin colour was 
concerning.  She checked on him and discovered that he had hanged himself.  Immediate efforts 
were made to resuscitate Mr. Matkowski but all efforts were to no avail.  It is almost certain that 
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Mr. Matkowski died within minutes of his actions and no amount of assistance could have 
changed the outcome. 

 
Recommendations for the prevention of similar deaths: 
 
Findings about the actions and assumptions of Corporal Tarzwell, Officer Sanguin and others are 
not made tin furtherance of exonerating individuals nor finding fault.  Those findings are made in 
the context of determining what recommendations could or should be made to prevent similar 
deaths. 
 
Presumably, every attempt at suicide in custody could be prevented.  Twenty four hour 
monitoring of every inmate, by personnel close enough to intervene if necessary, would prevent 
every suicide attempt.  While effective, such action is not appropriate.  It would be an incredibly 
inefficient use of resources.  More importantly, constant, intrusive monitoring for prevention 
purposes, without any reasonable grounds, would likely be an improper intrusion in to the rights 
of inmates. 
 
Any increase in monitoring will increase the likelihood of preventing similar deaths.  The issue is 
what is the appropriate level of monitoring and the answer to that question depends on all of the 
circumstances. 
 
In this case, there was nothing to put staff on alert that Mr. Matkowski was planning to commit 
suicide.  More intrusive monitoring was not indicated. 
 
While requiring constant monitoring is not recommended, it is clear that if monitoring is required; 
the conditions must be amendable to monitoring.  There was evidence that the monitors in use 
were of limited quality.  There was evidence that the lighting in the cell was not sufficient to allow 
for proper monitoring.  If monitoring is needed, then officers must be given equipment and work in 
conditions that allow them to monitor inmates properly. 
 
A number of specific recommendations were suggested by counsel for the family.  It is 
appropriate to comment on those arguments for the benefit of the family. 
 
Counsel for the family argues that the correctional centre should continue to hire a staff 
psychologist.  At the time of Mr. Matkowski’s death the centre had on staff a psychologist.  When 
the psychologist left, efforts were made to hire another psychologist, without success.  Attempts 
were made for three years but all attempts were unsuccessful.  The centre has ceased to actively 
search for a psychologist.  Other measures have been taken including the use of telepsychiatry 
and the hiring of a mental health nurse.  The centre had a staff psychologist at the time of Mr. 
Matkowski’s death.  Having a staff psychologist did not prevent his death.  Given the efforts to 
date, the alternative measures taken and the lack of evidence that a staff psychologist prevents 
deaths, it would not be appropriate to recommend that the centre be required to hire a staff 
psychologist. 
 
Counsel for the family argues that a review should be undertaken to attract and retain qualified 
healthcare staff.  The evidence indicates that there was a shortage of medical staff in the centre 
at the relevant time.  However, the personnel on staff were very qualified,  including a 
psychologist and a psychiatric nurse.  Further, there is no evidence that staffing levels 
contributed to Mr. Matkowski’s death.  There is no need for a review.  The centre appears to be 
well aware of the staff required and the efforts to obtain proper staffing appear to be constantly 
ongoing.  There is no need for a recommendation concerning this issue. 
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Counsel for the family argues that staff should be made aware of known risks so that extra care 
can be taken in relation to those risks.  The hinges were used as an example.  However, there is 
no evidence of any kind that staff were not made aware of known risks.  With respect to the 
hinges, the evidence indicates that the hinges were believed to be suicide proof.  That turned out 
to be wrong, but the centre staff cannot be made aware of risks that are not known.  No 
recommendation is required with respect to this issue. 
 
Counsel for the family argues that policies should be followed.  While it is trite to say that policies 
are in place for a reason and should therefore be followed, there is nothing in evidence to 
suggest that a failure to follow policies contributed in any way to Mr. Matkowski’s death.  No 
recommendation is required with respect to this issue. 
 
Counsel for the family raised the issue of terminology used in the centre.  The evidence shows 
that inmates are regularly referred to as offenders and less often, convicts.  Counsel for the 
family argues that Mr. Matkowski was innocent in the eyes of the law and therefore should not 
have been referred to as an “offender”.  This is only partially correct.  Mr. Matkowski was 
convicted of sexual assault following his guilty plea.  He was not “innocent in the eyes of the law”.  
It is true that he had not been convicted of failing to appear.  In some respects it was not incorrect 
to refer to Mr. Matkowski as an “offender”.  In general, inmates should not be referred to as 
“offenders” if they are on remand.  Until or unless convicted, they are not “offenders”.  However, 
Mr. Matkowski was not entirely innocent and there was no evidence that this issue contributed in 
any way to his death.  It would not be appropriate to make a recommendation in regard to this 
issue. 
 
Counsel for the family argues that there should be greater use made of security blankets when 
behavior is deemed unpredictable.  There is evidence that security blankets are extremely 
uncomfortable.  It is likely that they have a negative effect on the mental health status of an 
inmate.  There must be a significant amount of discretion allowed in making the decision to 
impose a security blanket on an inmate.  No recommendation would be appropriate regarding 
this issue. 
 
Counsel for the family argues that there should be a policy allowing for showering every day.  
The evidence indicates that Mr. Matkowski was not given the opportunity to shower regularly 
during his short incarceration.  There is no direct evidence that a lack of showering opportunities 
contributed to the death of Mr. Matkowski.  As such it would not be appropriate to make a specific 
recommendation.  However, it is likely common sense that a lack of showering could affect 
mental health negatively.  Regular showers should be considered a basic requirement. 
 
In summary, there are two issues upon which comment can and should be made.  Regular 
showers should be considered as a basic requirement or right.  If monitoring is required, the 
conditions must be at a level  or of a quality that allows for meaningful and effective monitoring. 
 
 
 
   

DATED October 2, 2017 , 
 
 

  

at High Level , Alberta. 
 

  
Claus K. Thietke 

A Judge of the Provincial Court of Alberta 
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